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Memorandum

Department of Planning and Development

Planning Division

To:

Chair Beal and Members of the Portland Planning Board


From:

Shukria Wiar

Date:

Prepared on: February 8, 2007



Prepared for: February 13, 2007

Re:

University Credit Union on Brighton Avenue


INTRODCTION

This is second workshop for University Credit Union. At the first workshop, it was determined that the Board needed more information in regard to the building design and pedestrian circulation. The applicant has addressed some concerns of the Board while other still need to be discussed. University Credit Union is no seeking a conditional use permit and site plan approval for a new credit union facility at 1071 Brighton Avenue on the site of the former Burger King Restaurant.  The site is approximately .74 acres in size with frontage on both Brighton Avenue and Taft Avenue. It is located in the B-2 zone. University Credit Union owns the parcel. 

Since the project is proposing a three-lane drive-thou and it is within a 100 feet of a residential zone, a conditional use permit is required from the Planning Board under Section 14-183 (a).

PROPOSED DEVELOPMENT 

The new structure will consist of a 5,541 sq ft building with offices and customer banking areas, a three-lane drive-up with two banking lanes and one ATM lane and 19 parking spaces, with two handicap spaces. The access to the site will be from Brighton Avenue and Taft Avenue. There will be a right in only and no existing movement at the Brighton Avenue side. On Taft Avenue, two curb cuts are being proposed; one of this will be a full movement, entering and exiting, and the other will be just exiting associated with the drive-thru facility. 

The proposed University Credit Union building is a one-story structure with two tower elements, and a monitor roof with clerestory windows that define its design. The proposed materials include a prominent roof with charcoal colored asphalt shingles. There is standing seam metal roofing that is royal blue.  The siding is 4” clapboards and stained shingles that are yellow or teal in color.  The trim is composite panel aluminum.  There is siding that is CMU rough concrete texture that is sand color, and smooth CMU, which is gray.  White spandrel glass is proposed on some parts of the building.  The doors are aluminum storefront, with blue metal canopies.  

The hours of operation of the drive-through remote banking will be 8:00 AM to 4:00 PM Monday through Thursday and 8:00 AM to 5:00 PM on Fridays. Hours on Saturday will be 9:00 AM to 12:00 PM. The ATM will be available 24 hours per day.
TRAFFIC 

The City has a Brighton Avenue master plan that affects this project. The applicant is required to put street trees, lighting and an island in the street along their frontage. In lieu of rebuilding the frontage along Brighton Avenue consistent with the master plan, the applicant has indicated they would rather make a contribution to the City to reconstruct the frontage.  This would allow the construction to occur simultaneously with the roadway reconstruction. The cost estimate for this portion of Brighton Avenue is as the following:

1. Granite Curb



$ 6,140

2. Sidewalk (HMA)                             
   3,740

3. Driveway Apron                             
   2,480

4. Loam, seed, mulch esplanade           
      880

5. Street lights and conduit              
   9,460

TOTAL                                            
$22,700

The developer will be responsible for constructing new curbing and a sidewalk along the Taft Avenue frontage of the project.  These improvements will need to be completed when the Credit Union project is built.  Michael Farmer, City’s Project Engineer, email is included as Attachment #. He also has comments regarding the sidewalk and curb design details along Taft Avenue on the proposed site plan. Michael Farmer’s comments are included as Attachment #. 

Pedestrian Traffic

Tom Errico, the Traffic Engineer for the applicant, has submitted a letter dated January 30, 2007 in response to Planning Board concern about pedestrian circulation/traffic. The following are his professional opinion of the situation at around this site:

· Existing crosswalks are provided on three approaches at the Brighton Avenue/Taft Street/Pine Tree Shopping Center intersection (a crosswalk is not provided on the outbound Brighton Avenue side of the intersection).  Good accommodations are provided and no improvements are suggested.

· The existing traffic signal provides pedestrian signal heads for crossing on Taft Street and Brighton Avenue.  "Count-down" pedestrian signal heads are provided for pedestrians crossing Brighton Avenue.  Pedestrian signal heads are not provided for movements across the Pine Tree Shopping Center approach.  The City should consider installation of such heads in the future.  I would note that during the recent renovation of the Shopping Center (Lowe's Improvement Store), modification of the signal may have been a condition of approval. I will coordinate this issue with City staff.

· Pedestrian phasing at the intersection is push button activated and operates in a concurrent mode (some non-primary conflict traffic moves when pedestrians are directed to cross).  In my opinion this phasing is appropriate.

· ADA compliant ramps are provided at all crosswalk corner locations and no changes are suggested.

· Regulatory signs are provided that advise motorists that "Turning Traffic Yield to Pedestrian".  No changes are suggested. 

· METRO bus stops are located at the subject intersection.  Good pedestrian accommodations are provided between to proposed site and both inbound and outbound bus stop locations.

· Sidewalks will be provided along the Brighton Avenue and Taft Street frontage.  Connections between the public sidewalk and private sidewalk system will be provided at two locations, one on Brighton Avenue north of the driveway and on Taft Street between Brighton Avenue and the first project driveway.  In my professional opinion the connections will be acceptable.  However, I would suggest adjusting the Brighton Avenue sidewalk connection such that it intersects the public sidewalk at a 90 degree angle.

Car Crash History at the Site

The Planning Board members has requested a car accident history at the Brighton Avenue/Taft Street/Pine Tree Shopping Center and the Brighton Avenue/Site Driveway intersections during the time period when the Burger King Restaurant was in operation. The applicant has requested this information from the Portland Police Department and is awaiting the information. 

ARCHITECTURAL DESIGN 

Development located in the B-1, B-1b, B-2, and B-2b zones shall meet the following additional standards. Where noted below, the City encourages adherence to the guidelines contained within the City's Technical and Design Standards and Guidelines, but such adherence is not mandatory in order to meet the standards otherwise set forth herein. This building is reviewed under the B2 Design Guidelines, which encourage development of quality design, which is consistent with the surrounding business and residential community.  The Guidelines for review are presented below, with discussion of the proposed project.

1.
Urban Street Wall. Standard: In the B-1, B-1b, and B-2b zone it shall be required that buildings shall be located to create and preserve an urban street wall.

Buildings located in the B-2 zone are encouraged to adhere to guidelines contained within Section XIV of the City's Technical and Design Standards and Guidelines.

2.
Mixed Uses. Standard: In B-1b zone buildings shall be multi-storied with mixed uses.

In the B-1, B-2 and B-2b zones building uses are encouraged to adhere to the guidelines contained within Section XIV of the City's Technical and Design Standards and Guidelines.

3.
Building Entrances. Standard: In the B-1 and B-2b zone building entrances shall be oriented toward, located adjacent to, and directly accessible from, a sidewalk in a public right-of-way.

In the B-1b and B-2 zones building entrances are encouraged to adhere to the guidelines contained within Section XIV of the City's Technical and Design Standards and Guidelines.

4.
Windows. Standard: In the B-1, B-1b, B-2, and B-2b zones windows shall be required along the street frontage of a building. Windows shall be transparent and installed at a height to allow views into the building by passersby.

5.
Facade Character. Standard: In the B-1, B-1b, B-2, B-2b zones, active and public portions of buildings (e.g. doors, windows, entries, retail displays) shall be located adjacent to the public sidewalk to create an active presence along the sidewalk.

6
Building Design. Standard: B-1, B-1b, B-2, and B-2b commercial buildings shall be designed to be compatible with their residential and commercial neighbors. In the B-1 and B-1b zones building scale, roof pitch, and fenestration shall be designed to complement surrounding residential structures.

7.
Building Materials. Standard: Facade materials of buildings located in the B-1, B-1b, B-2, and B-2b zones shall be compatible with those materials of surrounding residential and commercial uses.

8.
Building Scale. Standard: In the B-1 and B-1b zones building scale must relate and be compatible with surrounding residential structures.

9.
Landscaping and buffers. Standard: In the B-1, B-1b, B-2 and B-2b zones buildings and associated parking areas must be screened to buffer abutting properties. A densely planted landscape buffer and/or fencing will be required to protect neighboring properties from the impacts associated with the development, including lighting, parking, traffic, noise, odor, smoke, or other incompatible uses. Where buildings are setback from the street, a landscaped area must be planted along the front yard street line.

Carrie Marsh’s comments are included as Attachment #. There are a few design standards that the project is not meeting. These items are mentioned in the above paragraph and will need to be addressed at the workshop. The applicant has also provided an narrative as to how they think they are meeting these same design standards, see Attachment #.
LIGHTING 

Catalog cuts (Attachment #) and Photometric Plan (Attachment #) have been submitted in respect of the wall-mounted lights and pole lights. Section XV (4) D of the City’s Technical and Design Standards and Guidelines states that for Light Trespass:

The maximum illumination level at a property line shall not exceed 0.1 foot candles, as measured at grade, except where abutting industrial, or other non-sensitive uses. All residential uses and natural resource protection areas are to be considered sensitive to light trespass. 

On the residential side of the property, the trespass is .02-foot candles; the nearest residentially zoned parcel is approximately 52 feet from the boundary of the site. The property lines that abut commercial entities, the trespass ranges from 0.4 to 1.5 foot candles. 

There are five lighting poles that is being proposed on the site, which are located are all located at the parking lot. These lighting poles will twenty feet in height. The applicant is also proposing wall-mounted lighting around the building as well as under the drive-through canopy. 

SIGNAGE PLAN 

The applicant has submitted a signage plan (Attachment #) that proposes six primary signs on the two towers. The taller tower on the corner of Brighton Avenue and Taft Street will have four of the primary signs; the tower at the entrance will have the remaining two. According to the applicant, light source from these signs is indirect fluorescent strips that illuminate a laminated glass sandwich panel.  This panel consists of two layers of laminated glass with white vinyl in-between, which is used to diffuse light and eliminate glare.  The actual bank logo is applied to the outside of the glass.  The applicant also mentions that there will be no transmission of light from these areas in the building.  The illumination is a back lighting that does not produce any measurable foot-candle reading on the outside of the glass.

The applicant also proposes two secondary signs on the tower at the back of the building. These signs will have dimensional letters mounted onto the building. Besides the building signage there will be four-directional signage on the site with two “Do Not Enter” signs at the drives off Brighton Avenue and Taft Street. Please refer to Attachment # for more details. All of these signs shall be within the property and five-feet from the property line, and not on the City’s right-of-way. There are two signs on Taft Street that do not meet this regulation. 

The signage being proposed is over the limit that is allowed. For the B-2 zone, a single-tenant lot is allowed to have one sign per building façade facing an abutting street and one additional on either side. Therefore, this building is allowed to have one sign on Brighton Street, one on Taft Street and one additional on any side of the building façade. The applicant is proposing eight signs of which five are over the limit. The square footage of the eight proposed signs totals up to nearly 200 (199.88) square feet which is over the 120 square feet allowed by ordinance. Please refer to Marge Schmuckal memo dated February 6, 2007, Attachment #.
Chapter 14-526 (22) states that all signs shall meet the following requirements:

1. The size, scale, proportions, design, materials, placement, and source and intensity of illumination of all permanent freestanding and building signs shall be designed to complement and enhance the architectural attributes of the building(s) to which they are attached or visually related. In addition, such signs shall be appropriate to the scale and character of the neighborhood in which the sign is located, and shall be designed to suit the conditions from which it will be viewed, especially in relation to the distance, travel speed and mode of travel of the viewing public.

2. In the case of freestanding signs, such signs shall relate to the architecture of the buildings they identify and shall be integrated with other site and landscape features.

3. Sign lighting shall be designed to avoid glare, unshielded light sources and light spillover toward the sky. All light sources shall be shielded or provided with a diffuser lens so that lamps and bulbs are not visible to pedestrians or drivers of vehicles.

STORMWATER DRAINAGE 

The applicant is proposing to use the existing water and sewer lines coming into the site. The applicant has not submitted a sewer or a water capacity letter. 

The proposed project site is presently developed. The Burger King Restaurant was the only building located on site, but it has recently been removed. The remainder of the parking area, sidewalks, and landscaping areas are in tact. The existing topography is flat near the middle of the site with a slope along Taft Avenue and Brighton Avenue of greater than 6%. There are two catch basins located on site, one near the eastern corner and the other near the existing entrance from Brighton Avenue. A little more than half of the site runoff currently drains to these catch basins.

The proposed drainage infrastructure includes subsurface drainage collection and transport, and underdrained soil filters to provide stormwater quality treatment.

As part of the development, the overall impervious surfaces at the site will be reduced to approximately 0.11 acres, with a significant improvement to landscaping and visual appearance as well as added treatment for the stormwater. Approximately 10,973 sq. ft. of impervious area will be directed through the underdrained swale located at the rear of the site. More than half of this flow will pass through the swale and drain directly into the existing catch basin. Filtering through the soil media and entering the existing catch basin through the underdrain will treat approximately 4,800 square feet of impervious area.  

Stormwater runoff from the site will be treated to meet the MDEP Stormwater Quality Standards. With corporation of the water quality treatment measures, no significant impacts to off-site drainage are anticipated de to the development by the site.
SEWERS, WATER, SOLID WASTE DISPOSAL

The applicant is proposing to use the existing water and sewer lines coming into the site. The applicant has not submitted a sewer or a water capacity letter. 

There will be no solid waste containers outside on site.  All waste generated on the site will be taken away by the company responsible for cleaning the inside of the offices.

LANDSCAPING

The applicant has submitted a Landscaping Plan as Attachment #. The applicant is proposing intensive landscaping on Brighton Avenue as well as Taft Street. Jeff Tarling, City Arborist has reviewed the plan and tree / shrub types and plant sizes all appear to meet our standards. In review, this landscape plan is acceptable and is an improvement.

FIRE

The Fire Department has reviewed the submitted proposal and approves it without conditions. See Attachment #.

FINANCIAL CAPACITY 

The applicant has provided evidence of financial and technical capacity. Bank letters from University Credit Union and Tricorp Federal Credit Union have been submitted. See Attachment #.

ISSUES TO BE RESOLVED PRIOR TO PUBLIC HEARING

Architectural Design

Utilities Capacity Letters 

Attachments:

1. Application






Dated: 11.06.2006

a) Site Plan and Conditional Use Application

b) Copy of Deed

c) Vicinity Map

d) Traffic Analysis 



Dated 08.15.2006

e) Stormwater Management

f) Lighting Catalogue Cuts

2. Site Plans

a) Cover Sheet

b) Existing Conditions Plan

c) Site Plan

d) Grading & Utilities Plan

e) Landscaping Plan

f) Lighting Plan

g) A2.1- North and East Elevations

h) A2.2- South and West Elevations

3. Photographs of the Site & Surrounding Neighborhood

4. Letter from Planner, Shukria Wiar



Dated 11.14.2006

5. Correspondence from Applicant 



Dated 12.12.2006

6. Pedestrian Traffic Information Requested


Dated 01.30.2007

7. Narrative on Building Design Standards


Dated 01.19.2007

8. Narrative on Drive-thru Conditional Use

9. Audio System Sound Specification

10. Catalog Cut of ‘Vacuum Air Tube 23’

11. Removal of Construction Solid Water

12. Financial Capacity Letters

a) University Credit Union



Dated 11.16.2006

b) Tricorp Federal Credit Union


Dated 11.20.2006

13. B-2 Design Guidelines

a) Zoning Ordinance 

b) Technical and Design Standards and Guidelines

14. Carrie Marsh 

a) Memorandum




Dated 02.09.2007

b) Memorandum




Dated 12.27.2006

15. Dan Goyette Memo





Dated 12.20.2006

a) Memorandum




Dated 12.20.2006 

b) Memorandum




Dated 11.16.2006



16. Michael Farmer






a) Memorandum




Dated 01.03.2007

b) Memorandum/Comments


Dated 01.03.2007

17. Jeff Tarling 

a) Memorandum




Dated 01.05.2007 

b) Memorandum




Dated 11.17.2006

18. Marge Schmuckal Memo






a) Memorandum




Dated 02.06.2007

b) Memorandum 




Dated 12.14.2006

c) Memorandum 




Dated 11.09.2006

19. Captain Greg Cass Memorandum



Dated 12.27.2006

20. Jim Carmody memorandum




Dated 02.09.2007
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